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WEST HAVEN BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES  

May 3, 2010 

Regular Board Meeting  

 

The Board Meeting was held at the Blake Building, 25 Ogden Street, West Haven, CT on 

May 3, 2010.  The meeting opened with a pledge to the flag. The meeting was called to 

order at 7:00 PM by Chairman Howard Horvath. 

 

BOARD MEMBERS   

IN ATTENDANCE:    Howard Horvath, Jr. 

     T. Sean Maher 

Eric Murillo  

M. Toni Paine 

     Dorinda Borer   

     Patrick Egolum  

     Rob Saley 

     Mark Palmieri 

      

BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:  Andrew DePalma 

  

       

 

  

ADMINISTRATORS PRESENT :  Neil Cavallaro, Superintendent of Schools 

     Anne Druzolowski, Assistant Superintendent of  

     Schools 

     David Cappetta, Director of Finance 

      

CITY OFFICIALS PRESENT :  

 

STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES 

 PRESENT:    Brandon Patterson  

     Gypsy Garcia  
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Chairman Howard Horvath welcomed everyone to the meeting and said we would begin 

the meeting with a special award ceremony. Neil Cavallaro stated that Mrs. Ann 

Valanzuolo oversees the Spelling Bee Contest each year and she is here with us tonight.  

Ann stated that they held the 32
nd

 Annual Spelling Bee this year and it was hard fought as 

usual.  It was so competitive we had two fifth grade winners because it went on for about 

an hour. We have excellent spellers this year.  All winners were given a small gift and 

had their pictures taken.  

 

The winners from Grade 5 were: Paige Sheridan ï Haley & Evelyn Fabian ï Pagels 

The winner from Grade 6 was:  Ana Garcia ï Bailey who was not able to attend 

The winner from Grade 7 was Megan Quadarella ï Carrigan who was not able to attend 

The winner from Grade 8 was Carly Reynolds ï Bailey.  Carly was also the Citywide 

Winner who represented West Haven at the New Haven Register State Spelling Bee and 

did a great job.  

 

Chairman Horvath asked everybody for a moment of silence for Brian Morris.  We have 

lost one of our former students and we would appreciate a moment of silence. Howard 

thanked everyone and said we will keep him and his family in our prayers.  

 

B. Public Session 

 

Howard Horvath asked if anyone would like to address the board. 

 

Lorraine Carr, Lake Street is a Seth Haley parent, homeowner, PTA member, taxpayer 

and a voter. We are here tonight for our children to give voice to their concerns and our 

concerns as parents. We are dissatisfied with the way you intend to handle our children. 

Times are tough cuts need to be made. I get that. What I donôt get is that you want to send 

my children across town on a 45 minute bus ride to a place where they know nobody.  

 

Plan C would keep my children in their neighborhood with no bus ride necessary. My 

concern with this plan is keeping the 5th and 6
th
 graders separate from the 8

th
 grade 

students.  5
th
 grade students are in a completely different level mentally and physically.  I 

am angry and disappointed by what is going on in this town.  The infighting, rumors, 

questionable hiring makes her sick. She doesnôt believe that the board is looking out for 

the children and the townôs best interest. Show me that you care about the children, 

parents and all the taxpayers and not your own interests political or otherwise. You were 

voted into these positions and you can be voted out. We are united in this.   Thank you. 

The Board gave thanks. 
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Patti Rosete, 16 Harding Avenue read a letter that was sent by email to all board 

members, Superintendent and the Mayor on behalf of concerned parents and Plan C 

support.  She also left a Plan C Petition that was signed by over 600 people from all 

districts. The letter follows: 

 

 

Dear Superintendent Cavallaro,  

We are submitting an FOI request for the following information.  

We would you like you to provide us, in writing, the following information before the 
Monday, May 3rd meeting.  

How many teachers and classrooms will Plan A need at Bailey and Carrigan?  

Using plan A how many students do you propose to have in each classroom?  And how 
many classrooms will you have per grade?  

Given the fact that the 6th, 7th and 8th graders are already accounted for and the only 
difference would be adding 5th graders please answer the following questions:  

Please provide us with any facts, figures and studies you have compiled in regards to 
putting fifth grades into their perspective Middle Schools.  

How many students would be put into each Middle School if you were to take 5th grade 
out of the elementary schools and they were put into their perspective Middle Schools?  

Please provide separately the number of classrooms, the number of students per class 
and the number of teachers that will be necessary to teach those classes in each of the 
two schools?  

Please provide the number of itinerant teachers you would need at each school in Plan 
A versus the 5th grade move to middle school.  

We would like a comparative cost savings statement on your purposed plan of 
restructuring Carrigan and Bailey versus a plan of placing 5th grades into their 
perspective Middle Schools.  

If you are currently housing the 6th graders separately at each Middle School and given 
your objective of having 5th and 6th in self- contained classrooms, how would adding the 
5th grade impact the set-up of each school?  

Sincerley,  

Patty Rosete,  Ann Smith, Darcee LoPresti & Cheryl Santos 
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I would like to start with a letter that was submitted by email to all BOE members, 

Superintendent and the Mayor, on behalf of concerned parents and Plan C.  We want to 

be sure that we are heard by all members, as some emails are coming back invalid, not 

read and deleted.   

Letter Read: 

Flat out your dealing with 1,000 students either way you mix the schools 5/6 ï 7/8  or 5-8 

in two schools.  Upon closing two schools and having to remove 5
th
 grade from 

elementary schools we would like to share what Plan C entails.  Itôs moving 5
th
 grade into 

their perspective middle schools one year early.  If your child was to attend Carrigan or 

Bailey they still would, just as a 5
th
 grader (this is an old set-up).  We want 5

th
 and 6

th
 

graders to consist of self-contained classrooms (as what Plan A entails at Carrigan.  This 

will enable children to become acclimated to their middle school ahead of time, to gain 

self confidence and when it does come time to switch classes and use a locker.  Self-

contained means with one teacher, not wondering the hallways between classes and 

interacting with 7 and 8
th
 graders.  Instead of looking at them as a threat look at them as 

mentors or leaders.  (subject to Administration) 

We feel that this plan is a much gentler approach to a difficult situation.  Itôs about too 

many transitions.  By the time they get comfortable at one school itôs time to move on to 

another.  Comfortable children are more confident and confident children have a much 

better chance at a successful education.  I have spoke with a variety of educators from 

past and present and from many cities and towns. All agree that the least amount of 

transitioning is best for children.  My fight isnôt just for all the children, but for one of my 

own who is struggles with transitioning.  He has dealt with anxiety since a very young 

age.  For him a long bus ride or a two middle school change would be very difficult, as I 

know it would be for other children as well.  I have heard the superintendent and other 

board members say that children are resilient, well that maybe so , but we do not live in a 

third world country or a war zone, so why do we need to test our childrenôs resiliency?  

Who will make it, who wonôt?   We you do not have my permission to test my childôs 

resiliency.  Another point is bussing, if you choose plan A than that means I am forced to 

bus my child to school.  Well busing is not an option for my child nor is the option of a 

family member to transport my child to and from school.  I know what my child endures 

on a 5 minute bus trip home now.  Changes had to be made and busing for 30-40 minutes 

to and from school cannot happen. 

Mr. Cavallaro has stated that putting 5
th
 grade together would great academically- for 

whom?  You could still achieve a larger 5
th
 grade group in two schools, instead of the 7 

we have now or the one youôre purposing at Carrigan.  Another thing you want for all 5
th
, 

6
th
 grade is putting 28 children in a class ï how is that going to play out?  For 5

th
 graders- 

packing them in like sardines ï firing paras and have random teachers teacher our fifth 

graders.  Fifth grade teachers do not have to leave their schools- and they have said they 

are not!  So, now teachers from other grades will be doing lots of catch-up to be ready for 

September.  Well a handful of Plan C supporters have spent 21/2 days surveying and 

petitioning the city of West Haven at soccer fields, baseball fields, door to door, schools 

and the beach.  Where we knew we could gain insight and support from all districts and 

especially from those who have children in the public school system.  I will hand you 
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proof and read for everyone the street names of all the people who support Plan C.  Over 

600 signatures were gotten. 

Addresses were read: 

So, I would like to ask the Board by a show of hands who believes that Plan C is a viable 

option and it should be put into consideration before you make any more moves and 

decisions.  This isnôt a vote just a consideration 

Also, I am asking the board to openly discuss what you are doing to solve our current 

situation, why are plans being put into place before final numbers and why canôt we save 

Malloy, a model school.  You want Carrigan to be a model school to the state of CT, but 

we already have a model school and you are closing it.    We want to know how and why 

restructuring our schools is beneficial to our children academically?  Where are the cost 

savings?  Seriously, this isnôt a business, these are children we are talking about, please 

show some compassion. How have you looked into Plan A & C, have you truly listened 

to the parents and fully explained your research?  Why do you have principals telling 

PTAôs Neil isnôt even considering Plan C?  Why are decisions being made behind closed 

doors?  Letôs discuss this now!  You should be reading your by-laws, I know we have.   

So, when you make the decision to restructure, you leave us with no options, and with no 

options you take away my freedom of choice.  But there are two things you canôt take 

away from me, might right to vote and my freedom of speech. 

 

Cheryl Santos, 46 Hillside Avenue would like the board to consider the following details 

again. The implementation of Plan A means that every 5
th
 grader in town and every 3

rd
 

grader at Thompson and Molloy Schools will be forced to attend three different schools 

in four years. Her child can not handle this type of transition; he has ADHD, sensory 

concerns.  Given the time constraints the BOE has only 5 months to make major changes 

to the educational system in West Haven. This is not enough time. This includes the 

redistricting of 1,600 kids, a complete shift in the middle school structure and a major 

staff reorganization that is sure to create all kinds of issue for the staff with bumping and 

changing and being moved around.  The teachers do not know where they are going to be 

teaching next year and what grades they will teach.  Based on the research and studies 

available to us today how could anyone associated with the education of children 

consider a plan that requires class size of between 28 and 30 kids in order to balance a 

budget.  It is mostly a lack of planning and research that bought us to these 

circumstances.  Is Plan A being based on the assertion that as long as the city provides a 

good enough education it is fulfilling its obligations to its citizens. Do you believe that a 

good enough education is good enough.  I do not believe that a good enough education is 

good enough for my kids. I do not support increased class sizes.  I believe we are in this 

situation due to lack of planning and it is unfair to tax my children for the mistakes of this 

cityôs administration. It is unfair to take it out on these kids.  I do not support the 

Superintendentôs decision to make these changes for the upcoming year - whether Plan A 

or Plan C ï there is not enough time to consider everything. If the board insists on 

rushing into a change that stands to impact the level of education for all the children of 

West Haven I would prefer it be done in the least disruptive way possible and I believe  

that Plan C is the least disruptive. Thank you. 
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Cebbi Waterfield, Seaview Avenue thinks it is a shame that someone is so passionate 

about what might happen to their child that they are bought to tears in this room. She 

does not think that any of the board members took their jobs to cause such disruption and 

she doesnôt think it is their intention to upset anyone.  There are tough decisions that need 

to be made however I donôt know if the decisions are being made truly in order to 

balance the budget or is this redistricting of the 5
th
 and 6

th
 grade and the 7

th
 and 8

th
 grade 

in order to be eligible for the gap closure grants that are being available.  Carrigan is a 

tier 3 school that is eligible for the grant that came out on the 15 of April from the 

governor.  One of the eligibility plans was a restart model to convert or close a school and 

reopen it as a charter school under an education management organization and that is 

what this plan sounds like. I would rather know that this is why we are doing what we are 

doing.  If this is the case, that is what we would like to be told. Betsy Ross in New Haven 

has 5 ï 8 and manages to keep those grades separated on two separate floors.  The 5
th
 and 

6
th
 are self contained and the 7

th
 & 8

th
 change classes. I know you all have the best 

interests of the children at heart or you wouldnôt be in the positions you are in. She talked 

about the time spent on the bus where students would be unsupervised. She walks her 

children back and forth to school for health reasons and now they wonôt be able to.  

Please consider this option as well. We want you to make the best decisions that will 

balance the budget and are in the best interest of our kids and hopefully we can come to a 

consensual resolution. The board gave thanks. 

 

Rosemary Russo, 115 Pheasant Rd. addressed the board.  Her presentation follows: 
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The Board gave thanks. 
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Patti Fusco, 311 Shingle Hill spoke tonight as President of the West Haven Federation of 

Teachers and School Nurses.  Tomorrow is National Teacher Day and the theme this year 

is Pink Hearts Not Pink Slips.  Over 300,000 teachers from primary education to higher 

education will be laid off this year along with other support staff. Our educators put their 

heart and soul into their work and you see the results everyday.  They make a real 

difference in the lives of our children.  We are asking that people where a pink heart 

tomorrow to help recognize the importance and contribution of educators and to show 

your support for those who are laid off. Unfortunately due to budget cuts many teachers 

are not going to be able to continue in West Haven.  Students need educators in their 

classroom and there is a bill before Congress now that was put forth by Sen. Hartman that 

proposes to put 20 billion dollars back into the education budget to help school districts 

avoid layoffs. Please visit www.pinkheartsnotpinkslips.com to learn more about the bill, 

to sign the petition, and to contact your legislators.  Patti has contacted Sen. Dodd, 

Lieberman and Rosa DeLauro. They are on board but need to hear from everyone.  Iôm 

asking all of you to contact them as this may help us with some of the financial issues and 

some of the hard decisions that we have to make because of the budget. Thank you. 

 

Don Burns, 86 Trumbull Street strongly opposes any plan that is going to bus the kids of 

this city entirely across town.  The city is fairly large and it takes 25 ï 30 minutes to cross 

without stopping on a school bus.  This is a very long time.  The kids will be getting 

picked up at the bus stop very early and they wonôt get home until very late. Something 

has to be done everyone knows there is a budget crisis but the idea of separating the kids 

from one section of town and bringing them all the way across makes no sense at all. His 

child attends Haley and he would not be opposed to her going to Bailey but would be 

opposed to bussing her across town to Carrigan.  I would be adamantly opposed to 

anything that leads to that for any grade. She belongs in Bailey not in Carrigan.  Too long 

of a time will be spent on the bus.  The City has gone through tons of money during the 

good times and all sorts of new things have been put in but why doesnôt anyone in this 

city every consider putting money aside for when bad times come. Why doesnôt this 

happen does anyone have an answer for that. No, maybe if anyone stays here during the 

next five years times will be good again and when the times turn as they will donôt spend 

all the money put something away. The board gave thanks. 

 

Howie said just to clarify as to how the budget works at the Board of Ed we are not 

allowed to take any of the savings and put it in a rainy day fund.  We need to turn that, 

any typically do, over to the City.  Your question is best directed at the City Council and 

the Mayor.  Mr. Burns said some plan needs to be developed. 

 

Deena Robinson, 138 Winslow Drive said she knows we are trying to make room and  if 

they  close Thompson and Molloy we are trying to make room. Would you consider 

possibly pulling out pre-schoolers, from every grammar school that has pre-school and 

putting them in one school been looked at.  I know there are issues with pre-schoolers 

needing bathrooms and all of that but if all the preschoolers are in one school couldnôt we 

leave the grammar schools the way they are and take those from Molloy and Thompson 

across the other 6 schools and the Middle School wouldnôt even have to be touched.  I 

http://www.pinkhearts/
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donôt know what the numbers are but then the middle schools might not have to be 

touched. This will open up more classrooms.  The board gave thanks. 

 

Al Hanson, 63 Central Avenue came to West Haven from Northford and North Branford. 

They had always considered bussing as an option to reduce costs.  The study found that 

the expense of renting equipment and things of that nature were much more expensive.  

We have a similar situation here.  What you are looking to create essentially is two 

intermediary schools and you may not reduce the expense you may increase expense. 

You also have several facilities such as this building that I know is on the block and 

should be liquidated. Sharpen the pencil, I know there are certain budget stipulations you 

are given but I think we can find things with the budget being as large as it is in West 

Haven there are other options for us to look at.  The liquidation of the Stiles Building 

with the train station coming in makes that building worth quite a bit.  Thank you. The 

board gave thanks. 

 

Dan Heburt, 82 Hillside Avenue bought a house several years ago so his kids could go to 

Haley I thought it was a great school and I want them to go to school in the 

neighborhood.  I understand the budget is tough but I really oppose any plan that would 

drag the kids out of their neighborhoods to go to other schools. If you could find another 

way to do what you have to do I would appreciate it. Thank you.  The board gave thanks. 

 

Javairia Sandiford, 241 Highland Street brought her three sons who attend Molloy School 

with her to the meeting.   They previously lived in New Haven and her oldest attended 

Columbus and has learning disabilities and ADHD.  When they arrived at Molly they 

invested a lot of time with her children and made them better children and students today.  

One son loves to read and understand it now.  Another son loves math and does his 

numbers and enjoys going to school. The youngest just started in kindergarten this year 

and they are always together.  Her oldest is not yet ready to be separated into another 

school with the 5
th
 and 6

th
 graders.  He is nervous about going to the 5

th
 grade already and 

is going to the same school.  When he arrived at Molloy he was way behind and it took 

them two years to get him to the level he is now.  At home I have MS and their father has 

a kidney problem and my boys know the people here have taken the extra steps to help 

us.  When Iôm having off days they give them extra time to get things done.  They keep 

them active in sports and in the community.  Molloy is a wonderful school with a 

wonderful staff and they really do help. Please keep that in mind when you are looking at 

closing Molloy. Thank you.  The board gave thanks. 

 

Mr. Rosario said his English is not very good (Howie Horvath said that is OK just take 

your time).  His son rides the bus to school now and what will happen when they will be 

on the bus for 45 minutes; they will fall asleep and get into trouble and I donôt want this 

to happen to my kids. Thank you.  The board gave thanks. 

 

A gentlemen from the audience said that any consideration of savings that is going to be 

calculated in with the bussing program with what is going on in the Gulf of Mexico you 

should consider the price of fuel by the time school starts in September will be 



12 

 

dramatically higher.  Calculate in you will be paying $5.00 a gallon for diesel fuel to run 

busses. The board gave thanks. 

 

Darcee  LoPresti, 115 Bellvue said she went to the beach and talked with people and 

some many parents had no idea what is happening and letters should be sent home to all 

parents informing them. She thinks the board consists of smart people and that is why she 

voted for them. She hopes the board is here for her daughters and family members 

because we do not agree that a child should go on a bus for 25 to 35 minutes daily.  It 

took her 19 minutes to get here from her house 4.9 miles.  That is 8.2 miles a day that I 

am going to have to drive my daughter to school; 3200 miles a year I will put on my car 

just to drive my daughter to school. She is involved in school activities and PTA and do 

you think Iôm driving here 3 ï 4 times a week 15 minutes to take pictures for the 

yearbook.  I donôt think it is going to happen. Very said she is being put into this position 

of not being as involved as she is. Hope you look at Plan C and vote for our children and 

the people who elected you and do you job and not send our kids across town. Thank 

you. The board gave thanks. 

 

Jonata  Kepler, 60 Lincoln Avenue supports Plan C and does not want her son to be 

transferred from one school to another.  The school is close to her house now. We can 

drop him off now.  There are a lot of Spanish speaking who support Plan C but donôt 

want to come here because they donôt speak English.  Thank you.  The board gave 

thanks. 

 

Mary Patterson, 119 Mohawk Drive moved her six years ago specifically to the West 

Shore Area where she is 2 minutes from her job and 1 minute from Seth Haley and 2 

minutes from Bailey.  My child has had so many problems on the bus this year and I 

donôt know what the problem is but I donôt want my child on the bus for five minutes let 

alone 45 minutes. I think Plan C is viable.  Why is it always the children that have to 

suffer. School is so stressful these days; why put more trauma in these kidôs lives.  Thank 

you.  The board gave thanks. 

 

Christian Hanson, 63 Central Avenue has children at Bailey and Seth Haley. She was on 

a field trip yesterday for 10 minutes as a chaperone and there were issues in the back of 

the bus with 2 parent chaperones and 2 teachers. What will happen when there are no 

chaperones or teachers on the bus and you are talking a long bus ride?  Kids will be 

getting up earlier and getting home later.  Homework wonôt be done until later if they 

have other activities they have to do. Both children do very well but her son does not like 

change.  If you plan on doing this it puts a lot of kids in a very difficult situation. I donôt 

want to have to consider pulling my kids out of the public school system because I donôt 

want them riding the bus and taking all that added time away from what they should be 

doing and concentrating on their schoolwork and doing well. She knows the budget 

situation is tough but also knows it was thrown out awhile ago before the budget situation 

to have 5
th
 and 6

th
 at one school and 7

th
 and 8

th
 at another. Other options should be taken 

into consideration. Thank you.  The board gave thanks. 

 

Public Session closed at 8:00 PM 
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C.1. Administration 

Neil Cavallaro said based on the Chairmanôs request in anticipation of a large audience 

tonight we put together a presentation regarding the budget.  It is a summary of how we 

got to where we are which includes our budget request right up to what is my Plan A 

right now for the school district.  This will answer some questions and we donôt expect 

the board or public to go away completely satisfied if at all but it will give you an idea of 

what our plan is and how we propose to make it work and why we think it is best for 

West Haven.  

 

Neil said he takes to heart all of the comments tonight and he would rather not be in a 

situation to close schools.  It is not his first choice to move kids around and take them out 

of their comfort zone but something needs to be done financially in order to meet our 

budget. We are facing a six million difference from what we asked for and what we are 

presently going to receive from the City when it adopts its budget on Thursday.  These 

are not easy decisions and my staff has worked diligently since prior to January knowing 

it was going to be a difficult time.  We didnôt have any anticipation as to how difficult it 

would be.  We will recap what we previously talked about at some of our special 

meetings and tell you how we got to the plan that we have and answer any questions the 

board may have. Regardless of the plan there is a sense of urgency and we need to tell 

everyone about it and we need to transition teachers who are being disrupted and they 

will be disrupted regardless of the plan we develop.  We must make a transition plan that 

kids will feel comfortable about doing.   

 

The presentation is entitled Planning For The Future because not only do we think this 

budget year is going to be a difficult one but we anticipate the next two to three years will 

be extremely difficult ones.  We are making a lot of moves now with the hope that we 

will not have to make so many drastic moves down the road. The entire presentation is 

available on the web site.    

 

At the end of the presentation Neil said that he does not take this lightly and he 

anticipates that while we have done a lot of work the real work is ahead of us. We are 

going to do what it takes to make it successful.  He feels strongly that we offer a good 

educational product and doesnôt want that product diluted.  I do not believe with this 

particular program that we are doing that.  He is happy to answer all questions from 

board members and Thursday night is the night the council will adopt a final 

appropriation and whatever the boardôs decision is and he hopes it will be his plan please 

understand that I am committed as the Superintendent of Schools and a life long resident 

of this town to making whatever plan that we put into effect as successful as can be and 

to listening to the concerns as they arise because things will happen that we didnôt 

anticipate for and we will address them to the best of my ability.   He hopes the board 

will think about this and that the people in the audience realize that we havenôt taken this 

lightly and are concerned about the money and do the best we can to create a good 

program. The board gave thanks. 
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Howie thanked Neil and said we are waiting to hear what the number might be on 

Thursday and then anticipates the time between then and our next meeting to continue to 

ask questions and start to develop what we want to do for the next meeting and will 

probably vote on it at that point during the meeting on the 17
th
. 

 

Dorinda asked what our timeline as a board is.  What is our schedule? What do you 

envision our schedule is going to look like to look at this budget?  Howie said we have 

been looking at it obviously over the last number of months but as I suggested I think that 

what makes sense is to find out what the City Council has in terms of a dollar amount and 

then based on that continue to ask questions.  We could have another meeting before the 

next meeting depending on what we hear and what you think is appropriate.  I would like 

at the next meeting for us to be prepared to vote because there is a level of urgency 

relative to being able to execute whatever plan given the timeframe.  This schedule is not 

something that we made; it is really something we live with.  If you think about it we are 

waiting until May 6
th
 to actually get the final number.  I donôt know who did come up 

with that schedule.  Maybe there are things that we can do to try and improve upon it 

going forward relative to state laws and statutes.  We are going to work with it.  I think 

the good news is we spent a lot of time and Iôm starting to feel as if I know many of you 

in the audience because we have had a number of opportunities to hear you speak and I 

think you have been able to hear some of our responses and that is a good thing.  Iôm very 

proud of the community and the way we have been able to come out and voice our 

opinions, concerns and ideas in a very positive and constructive way.  I have been very 

proud of this.  

 

Dorinda said so we will be setting up some kind of a schedule between now and May 17
th
 

for us to look at the budget and brainstorm. Howie said we can set up additional meeting 

and I think at least from my respective I feel we have been doing a lot of that over the last 

number of months.  We have spent quite a bit of time looking at the numbers and 

working them through but we can accommodate some additional meetings if that would 

be helpful.  Dorinda said her concern is that we had two plans Plan A and Plan B and as 

Neil said Plan B is not too viable. So Iôm just concerned that we have one plan on the 

table that we are looking at and we are going so far down the road it is going to be hard to 

look at a number of plans.  Iôm hoping we can put together another plan so we can at least 

have some options so when we get together we can look at this.  Howie said that he 

thinks Neil spoke to that a bit and Iôll defer to Neil.  In the presentation he spoke about 

some of the challenges that relate to the alternative plan that was presented.  I donôt know 

if we need a more formal comparison Iôll leave that for you and Neil to discuss. 

 

Dorinda said this is no reflection on the work you have done here I just want to make 

sure.  Neil said we (my entire administrative team) have worked very hard to provide you 

with all the answers to all the questions and we respect the job that you guys ultimately 

have; to make the final vote. 

 

Dorinda said in the presentation we have been saying that it is 5.7 million dollars we have 

to find but really it is 3.25 million dollars if we have two school closings the difference is 

those other teachers and staff being laid off.  Correct.  So if we break that down further 
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there is 1.75 for Thompson and 1.5 for Molloy so in my mind Iôm still hoping we can get 

this down to one school and I think we understand we need to close one school, the 

enrollment is down and you recommended Thompson.  I think if we could get it down toe 

one school structure you would avoid this whole restructure. I think we need more time to 

discuss this.  (Applause) So the 1.5 Million is what it comes down to for Molloy and we 

need to wait to hear back from the Council but some of the communication from the 

council members is that they possibly can come up with $500,000 so now we are down to 

1Million. We are talking about moving to Yale and now we are down to $850,000 right.  

I know the unions have proposed a salary freeze and five furlough days is hard to 

swallow, one furlough day for all is another 250 now we are down to $600,000.  I would 

like to see us work towards whittling away at the 1.5 million and keep Molloy open.  

That is an option on the table. I know your concern is moving around students from 

Thompson twice but you suggested if you close Molloy you are going to move those 

students to Pagels, Seth Haley and Mackrille.  Thompson children will be moving to 

Forest, Savin Rock and Washington. So why would you have to move them twice if you 

close one school this year and we put off and rethink it why would you have to move 

Thompson twice. Neil said if you wanted to keep from moving the fifth graders out we 

would have to spread the Thompson kids out over more schools and if we were to close a 

school next year we would have to do some additional restructuring or redistricting.  That 

would necessitate them moving more than one time - some of them.  

 

Dorinda said that the enrollment is going down and is that the number of school age 

children in our city or is that the number in our district. What is the trend for kids in New 

Haven Magnet Schools.  That has gone up.  So really the enrollment has gone down but 

the number of children in our city that are school age has not. Correct and once our kids 

go to the magnet schools the trend is not to come back. A further discussion ensued.  

Dorinda is afraid that if we are not going to use the 500,000 for keeping a school open the 

council might say we are not going to give it to you because we donôt know what you are 

going to do with it. Thursday is our deadline and I donôt know how we work it out 

because we wonôt have a decision by Thursday.   

 

Howie said he is not sure what the number will be there are a lot of variables. Toni Paine 

said that $500,000 is not enough to keep a school open.  Neil had communication with 

the council members and he said that any additional funds that we receive will be used to 

bring back staff that supports kids; mostly in the form of teachers.  We will have to bring 

back some paras because we proposed cutting them at levels that are probably too low. I 

donôt want to cut too low and then have to hire them back.   Nancy Rossi is coming to the 

Board office tomorrow for a meeting. If we are fortunate enough to receive 500,000 

which isnôt enough to keep a school open it certainly would be enough to decrease class 

sizes where we are increasing class sizes. We are increasing class sizes by laying off 

teachers.  

 

Rob Saley stated you spoke about the 5/6 grades and 7/8 grades and said you would have 

a principal and  two assistants.  You are reducing the workload if I am correct but you 

will continue putting two assistant principals in the 7
th
 and 8

th
 and also in the 5

th
 and 6

th
 

you are reducing the workload there and it will operate as an elementary school and you 
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are putting in two assistants.  Those are two administrative positions that are $90 - 

$100,000 can you explain that.  Neil said one of the positions is funded through stimulus 

money Title 1 money for another year so we can carry that over.  Rob said but do we 

have to do it.  We donôt have to do anything but we are going to have two schools with 

1,000 students each and currently right now our largest elementary school has 500 kids 

and we will have a 5
th
 and 6

th
 grade school with 1,000 kids and it makes sense to have an 

additional administrator there. The same for the 7
th
 & 8

th
. We are increasing it by 1/3

rd
 so 

we are going to add another assistant principal. We are not adding to the budget we are 

shifting current personnel. We have a total of 5 administrators, 2 at one building 3 at the 

other we will continue that number of administrative positions but we will have three in 

the seventh and eighth grade model and two in the 5
th
 and 6

th
 grade. There will be 1,000 

students in each building and now there are 700.   

 

Sean Maher asked for a copy of the presentation and Neil said it is going out on the 

website.  

 

Dorinda said with the Thompson and Molloy closing and the restructuring the 1,000 

students around I canôt understand how it is not going to cost us more.  How are we going 

to fit 1,000 children on these busses?  

 

Neil said one of the first things he did was to contact Mr. Winkle who said we will not 

increase other than what they are contractually getting.  In typical Craig Winkle fashion 

said and by the way I will forego the increase if I get a contract extension which since we 

gave him one last year I didnôt think we should pursue this so early on in the contract.  

 

Eric Murillo knows the bus contract very well and asked what you foresee as the increase 

for the year after next if they let the contract run out.  

 

Neil said  in return for a contract extension Mr. Winkle would forego his raise for next 

year so Iôm sure at some point we can renegotiate his contract at a reasonable rate if we 

chose to do that.  We could let the contract run out and put it out to bid. 

 

Eric asked what the average time is a child spends on the bus right now. Neil said it 

varies; about 20 ï 25 minutes.   Eric said if a child travel for 45 minutes from one place 

to another I think that is a lot of time.  Do you have anyone on the bus with the students a 

teacher, principal or someone. Neil said we have none now.  Eric said we donôt have as 

many kids on the bus as we will have. Neil said we have 17 or 18 buses that go to 

Carrigan every day and there is no one on the bus there.  We have buses right now that 

transport kids for racial balance purposes from the Forest School area (this area here and 

even beyond) to Mackrille and Seth Haley each day with no supervision. I anticipate that 

given the number of kids riding the busses across town they will pick up neighborhoods 

and whatever amount of time that takes then make one drive once the bus is filled from 

the last stop go right to the school which is an additional 15 minutes.  
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Dorinda asked if it was confirmed that the ECS Special Education money does come 

back to us. Neil has not confirmed this but the law is pretty clear. So that would be an 

additional dollar amount that we get.  Yes. 

 

Eric asked if the line items on the budget have been cut down.  Neil said the discretionary 

money that we cut was about $700,000; we cut right to the bone. Eric said he thinks that 

spending $600,000 on IT to redo the whole thing is high. It has been three years now.   

 

Neil said we can decrease that. They will work with the budget we given them.   

 

Eric also feels that certain contracts should be negotiated.  Neil said if the board tells us 

to do this we will do the best we can but contracts are not the easiest thing in the world to 

negotiate although given the times and the fact that people want to continue to work we 

can pursue it.  

 

Howie thanked everyone for all the good questions and for all the effort that was put into 

the presentation.  

 

 

C.1.a Status of Schools 

  

C.1.b   Student Representatives 

 

Brandon and Gypsy talked about the following events: 
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Brandon said on a sad note he would like to recognize Brian Morris who was a big part of 

the high school.  He was a graduate of 2003 and help us on drum line and he was a big part 

of Theatre; lighting and technical advisor.  He was a good friend and a good person and 

always helped us. I think we should recognize him for all the good work that he did and the 


